 MINUTES 

AUDITING SECTION EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

Sunday, August 8, 2004

Marriott World Center, Orlando, FL

Emerald Room, Fourth Floor

Present: Jean Bedard (President), Joe Carcello (Past President), Linda McDaniel (Vice President—Academic), Scott Showalter (Vice President—Practice), Jeff Cohen (Treasurer), Bill Dilla (Secretary), Karen Pincus (Historian)

Guests at various times during the meeting: Mark Beasley (Incoming Vice President—Academic), Kay Tatum (Incoming Secretary), Julia Higgs (Membership Committee Chair), Don Tidrick (Education Committee Chair), Todd DeZoort (2006 Midyear Conference Chair), Bruce Behn (representing the International Section), Dee Strahan (Director of Meetings--AAA Staff), Donna Street (representing the International Section)

Bedard called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m. 

Dilla noted that the January Executive Committee Meeting and Annual Business Meeting minutes were approved by electronic vote on February 4, 2004.

Dilla noted the following motions approved or discussed by electronic mail since the January meeting:

The Auditing Section will fund two years of free student membership in the American Accounting Association and the Auditing Section for students attending the Section's Doctoral Consortium. This benefit is available only for each individual's first experience at the Consortium and may only be used before completion of the doctoral degree. (Passed unanimously on February 4, 2004.)

The publication dates for Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory (AJPT) will be changed from March and September to May and November. (Passed unanimously on April 9, 2004.)

The Section will undertake the web formatting of The Auditor’s Report instead of paying AAA staff to do this. This would eliminate approximately $900 in fees paid annually to AAA headquarters. (Defeated unanimously on April 9, 2004.)

The Section will pay Cynthia Cooper and Glyn Smith an honorarium of $1,500 each for serving as keynote speakers at the 2005 Midyear Conference, plus cover their transportation expenses, registrations, and hotel costs for the period of the conference. (Passed unanimously on July 12, 2004.)
Bedard thanked outgoing officers Joe Carcello (Past President) and Bill Dilla (Secretary). She recognized incoming officers Mark Beasley (Vice President—Academic) and Kay Tatum (Secretary).

Cohen presented the Treasurer’s Report. The Section’s cash balance increased from $128,296.74 on August 31, 2003 to $177,007.86. The increase in  the cash balance is largely due to the increase in the library rate for AJPT subscriptions. Midyear Conference registrations were also greater than for 2003. Section membership continues to decline, although the rate of decline is less than in previous years. Disbursements for fiscal year 2004 were generally consistent with 2003. While the Section’s cash balance continues to increase, Cohen noted that $30,000 of the balance is in escrow funds set aside to cover the AJPT 25th anniversary conference in 2005 and the associated special issue of AJPT. 

Carcello updated the Executive Committee on PCAOB activities related to the Auditing Section, including research funding and access to data. McDaniel announced that a joint PCAOB/AAA conference is being planned for December 9 and 10. She and Bedard discussed ways of disseminating conference content to Section members, as participation at the conference will be limited. 

Showalter updated the Executive Committee on the status of the PAC. The PAC has been fully staffed. It has major initiatives in the audit education and research areas. The PAC has arranged a panel with the Education Committee for the AAA annual meeting to discuss current issues facing audit practice and ways to make these part of the classroom experience. The PAC has issued a request for research proposals, received proposals, and will meet soon to evaluate these. Bedard mentioned that the PAC would be working with the Section Education and Research committees on initiatives in those respective areas.

Julia Higgs presented the Membership Committee report. Significant committee initiatives include:

· Reaching out to AAA members who list auditing as a teaching interest, but are not Auditing Section members.

· Starting a second Section journal with a teaching and practice emphasis.

Action step: Bedard and McDaniel will form a task force to explore starting a second Section journal with a teaching and practice emphasis. The task force will report to the Executive Committee by the Audit Section Midyear conference.

The Executive Committee then discussed the possibility of offering a free trial membership to AAA members who are not currently Section members.

Motion: Cohen moved and Showalter seconded that the Auditing Section offer a one-time, one year free Section membership to current AAA members who list auditing as an interest area in the Hasselback directory and are not presently members of the Section. Individuals will have to positively respond to the offer to obtain the free membership.

The motion passed unanimously.

The Executive Committee discussed the possibility of offering a new faculty consortium for auditing faculty. Offering a CPE session on teaching auditing for the first time was mentioned as an alternative to a full consortium. Consensus of the Executive committee was that doing this was an attractive option, as opposed to a full consortium.

Action step: The Auditing Section CPE Committee will be charged with developing a session for the 2005 Annual Meeting on teaching auditing for the first time. They may work with the Section Education Committee on this initiative, as needed.

Higgs mentioned the possibility of offering differential AJPT submission fees to Section members and non-members.

Action step: Consider differential submission fees for members and non-members for AJPT . Bedard will seek input from the current and incoming AJPT Editors on this issue.

Don Tidrick delivered the Education Committee report. Completed Committee activities included publishing compilations of instructional resources in The Auditor’s Report and organizing presentations on educational topics at the 2003 and 2004 Audit Section Midyear  conferences. Tidrick mentioned the need to obtain ideas for future compilations of educational resources. Ongoing committee activities include asking Section members to share materials related to group auditing class projects and organizing a panel session for the 2005 Section Midyear Conference. 

Todd DeZoort and Bruce Behn  reported on meeting plans for the joint 2006  conference with the International Section. Discussion followed on logistics for coordinating events and registrations across the two  conferences. Strahan made suggestions for coordinating  conference planning and administration. There was also a discussion of potential location choices. The Executive Committee suggested that the Auditing and International Section  conference chairs determine space needs for the  conference as soon as possible, so that site selection can proceed on a timely basis.

Showalter presented the Auditing Standards Committee report for Dana Hermanson. The Standards Committee’s activities included:

Issuing comment letters on COSOs proposed Enterprise Risk Management Framework and the PCAOBs proposed standards on internal control and on audit documentation.

Identifying the PCOAB as the Committee’s primary “customer” and setting priorities for interactions with other standard-setting bodies.

Coordinating and moderating a plenary panel session at the 2004 Midyear  Conference.

Conducting a meeting in January 2004 between the Committee and key standard-setting liaisons
Updating the AJPT complimentary subscription list and turning over management of the list to the Section Communications Committee

Dilla presented the Communications Committee’s report for Jeff Payne. Communications Committee activities included publishing a report in the Summer 2004 issue of The Auditor’s Report giving a breakdown of Section membership, committee participation, and officers by doctoral degree granting and non-doctoral degree granting institutions. The Committee contacted Section committee chairs to ensure that their respective information on the Section’s web page was up to date. It took over the responsibility of maintaining the list of complimentary copy recipients of AJPT from the Auditing Standards Committee. Payne’s report noted that the Executive Committee had requested consideration of some form of e-mail update process to disseminate important new information added to the Section’s web page. The Communications Committee has considered this, but has not yet implemented it. The Communications Committee also considered participating in initiatives to attract new members, however, as noted above, the Membership Committee has taken on this task.  In its discussion of the report, the Executive Committee noted that a possible future activity for the Communications Committee would be to build a searchable index for current and archive issues of The Auditor’s Report.

Action step: Tatum will ask Kenny Reynolds (incoming chair of the Communications Committee) to have the Communications Committee look into the feasibility of building a searchable index for The Auditor’s Report.

Carcello presented the Research Committee report for Steve Salterio. The Committee has successfully completed a number of initiatives. They wrote several articles for The Auditor’s Report on research methodology topics and organized a panel for the 2004 Midyear Conference on field research methods. They also wrote a brief article for the summer 2004 Auditor’s Report on obtaining access to auditor participants and proprietary audit firm data. The committee continues to be involved with administering the Section Practice Advisory Committee’s research initiatives.

Bedard briefly reported on The Auditor’s Report for Rich Houston and on the Annual Meeting program for Mike Ettredge and Bryan Church.

Mc Daniel presented an update on the 2005 Midyear Conference and 25th Anniversary Celebration for Billy Soo, Mark Peecher and Mark Nelson. The 25th anniversary conference will occur on Thursday, January 13 preceding the Midyear conference on January 14 and 15. It will include three invited papers and three other papers. A dinner Thursday night will include both 25th anniversary and midyear conference participants. Doctoral consortium program plans are in place. It will run on Thursday concurrently with the 25th Anniversary Conference. McDaniel also gave an overview of the scheduled plenary session and planned panel sessions for the Midyear Conference program. 

Bedard presented the report of the editor of AJPT for Bill Messier. It included an update on Auditing: A Journal of Practice and Theory submissions, reviews, and acceptances. 

The meeting was adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

